One Man's War

Joe Nethercott

North Africa, Western Desert
First time abroad: Cairo not much like Roadwater,
Somerset. On to Western Desert, war not going well.
Injured by booby trap, badly burnt in accident, bombed,
a couple of promotions, and problems with officers and
the censor. Then retreat and withdrawal.

Jan 1941 to Aug 1942
Cairo
We all boarded our troopship, the Strathnaver, and left Liverpool on
November 17th 1940, (the day after Coventry Cathedral had been
bombed.) in a Force Nine gale, making our way towards Iceland, because
our convoy of ten troop ships were being followed by a German
submarine. I was so seasick that after three days I was wishing for the
sub to sink our ship. We then made our way towards one days sailing
from the American coast, before travelling at full speed to Freetown on the
west coast of Africa, for refuelling.
We were now in calm waters and tropical sun, and several of the troops
on board became very badly sunburned. They were all charged with a
self-inflicted injury, with two weeks guard duty below decks, no pay and
no sympathy from the Medical Officer After four days, we set Sail again,
and although the sea was fairly calm, I was sea-sick again as we made
our way to within one days sailing of the South American coast, before
going around the Cape to Durban in South Africa.
It was amazing to see all the street lights alight and when we docked,
there were many local people on shore offering to take us into their
homes and to treat us to meals and visits to the countryside. We had to
return to the ship every night but we were free to roam around Durban
until midnight. Ours was the first troopship to call at Durban and there
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was the lady who sang songs from the Operas unaccompanied every
evening, and who gained the name “The Lady in White”.
We were surprised to see the beautiful flowers in their lovely rich colours
growing wild along the streets. Another treat was a ride in one of the
‘Gharry’s’ a two wheeled carriage, drawn by a brawny native who, when
going downhill would lift the shafts and take strides of twelve to fifteen
feet. We always felt that we would be finishing up on our backs, but the
man knew his job. This holiday ended all too quickly and we were back at
sea again, and I was seasick once again. We all spent Christmas Day in
the Red Sea and we had fish for two meals that day. By coincidence, I
met one of the crew who went to my school in the West Country. His
father was the local Policeman and we got on well. I had many extra
treats.
I arrived at the Kesr el Nil Barracks in Cairo on December 27 th and after
giving all of our details to the admin staff, we were allowed to go out to
Cairo every night. One of our crowd, the type who knows everything, has
done everything and would never let anyone get the better of him, went to
the Globe Theatre, a rather dubious cabaret and restaurant, and during
the show he had one of the waitresses sit on his lap. The following
morning, as we were polishing our buttons, he suddenly noticed that all of
the stitching around his breast pocket had been cut, and that his wallet
with about four weeks pay had disappeared. The waitress was wearing a
ring on her middle finger, with what appeared to be a half sovereign on it
but was in fact a cover for a very small sharp, curved blade, and by
turning the ring inside her hand and pulling the blade out, she was able to
rub her hand around the breast pocket, and slip the wallet out without our
lad knowing anything about it. He was very subdued after that.
I managed to get a trip out to the Pyramids, with 2 of the other drivers
from Horsham, while I was in Cairo, and we had our ‘fortunes’ told by an
old native. The first man was told that he would be involved in an
accident and that he would be in hospital for a very long time, the second
man was told that he too would be involved in an accident, but he would
only be in hospital for a short time. When it was my time, I was told that I
would have an accident and that I would die in sixty-four year(s). Being
20 at the time, I laughed and said that I would have had a good life by
then and that I would not be worrying about it.
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My first impressions of Cairo was that it was smelly, dirty and ridden with
beggars who were continually asking for ‘backshees’ at every corner, and
they were very persistent, We finally learnt the necessary swear words to
get rid of them. It was amusing to see children from the age of six or
seven, asking to polish your shoes and making a very good job of it too.
Our postings came through, and the three of us found ourselves being
posted to a mobile stores unit on the desert about fifty miles west of
Alexandria.

Into the desert
We arrived at the Railway station at Burg el Arab, and apart from a few
Arab tents nearby, there seemed to be endless miles of sand, with no
vegetation at all. We were met by the R.T.O. (Railway Traffic Officer)
who contacted our unit and transport was ordered to pick us up and take
is the four miles to camp. We found an untidy conglomeration of tents,
marquees and lorries and about a mile away, several aircraft (Bristol
Blenheims) belonging to another squadron and that was ‘it'.
We were taken to our tent and set about unpacking our kit, and we were
then allocated our lorries by the M.T. Sergeant. Two days later, we were
told that we would be moving along the desert because the Italian army
was retreating westwards. On our first convoy along the desert road, we
came across an army convoy at the side of the road that had been badly
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shot up. Every vehicle was exactly fifty yards apart, and not one lorry had
taken evasive action.
The fighter just came straight down the road and shot up every lorry. We
all decided that if we saw an enemy plane coming towards us, one lorry
would go off the road to the left and the next to the right. We had no
desire to be shot up like that and all the enemy fighters came from their
own line and strafed and quickly turned around and returned to their base
as quickly as possible. We soon learnt how to turn off the road, switch off
the engine, apply the hand brake and then jump clear as the lorry rolled to
a stop. The road just had a tarmac surface laid on top of the sandy
countryside so there was no danger of the lorry rolling over.
We made camp about one hundred miles away, and my two companions
were driving towards Mersa Matruh in a Commer artic in a little sandstorm
and approaching the top of a small gradient, the saw another lorry coming
the other way and immediately pulled over to the left, forgetting that traffic
drove on the right in Egypt. There was very little protection with the
Commer tractor unit and they were both very badly injured. The lad who
had been told he was going to hospital for a long time, had both of his
legs badly crushed, and was in hospital for eight months and limped badly
for years, the other lad, he had head and pelvic injuries, but was in
hospital for six weeks. I thought that I had another sixty years to go!
The Desert Air Force at that time comprised one Wellington Bomber
squadron, one long nosed Blenheim Squadron, one short nosed Blenheim
Squadron and one Hurricane squadron. There were a couple of Gloster
Gladiator squadrons in reserve and a few antiquated transport planes as
well.
As we moved westwards, the full meaning of active service was brought
home to us. Gone were the days of reasonable meals, a good wash and
clean clothes. The fine sand got into everything, our dinner plates were
edged with sand, and when the meal was collected. Care had to be taken
to make sure that the Hawks did not swoop down and take your meal.
Water was in short supply and to clean your plates, you rubbed them
clean in the sand and then used a little of your water from your water
bottle to rinse. The heat and the flies began to get us down and some
bright spark at H.Q. suggested that if every one in the armed forces killed
seventeen flies every day, the fly population would not increase
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We found that the first thing we did after erecting our tent, was to dig a
trench about three feet deep, and two feet wide and six feet long, and
another trench at right angles just outside the tent in order to be able to
jump in at a moments notice. This gave a bit of protection if an enemy
plane came in to strafe the camp.
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El Adem
After a month of moving to new sites frequently, we arrived at El Adem
aerodrome, an Italian Air force base sixteen kilometres south of Tobruk
and it was large enough to accommodate all of the units operating near
the front line. We had brick built billets, large enough to sleep four rows of
twenty beds with two single rooms at each end for the N.C.O.’s. Because
Tobruk was a natural harbour, it was decided that the main part of our
stores unit would be based at El Adem, and small units would be sent
near to the front line as required.
At el Adem, I took over a Ford V8 articulated lorry that was a bit of a
hotchpotch machine. It was an ordinary 3 ton lorry, (long wheel base)
very high geared, and fitted with a heavy drop platform trailer about forty
five feet long, and attached permanently to the tractor unit. Because of
the long wheelbase of the tractor, reversing was quite difficult.
By now, the German forces under General Rommel, now named the
Afrika Korps had entered the war at Tunis, and their fighters were now
attacking the British and Commonwealth convoys at will, and our practice
of going off the road became very necessary and it helped to avoid
casualties. Our own pilots always attacked a convoy from the side, and by
aiming at the first vehicle, by the time they passed over the convoy,
practically every vehicle had been hit. Also, the Afrika Korps always had
an anti-aircraft gun on one of the vehicles and it was very difficult to aim at
a plane coming from the side when they were going forward. On one
occasion, I had left the road with my artic, and although I had switched off
the ignition and jumped off when the lorry was still moving, as I rolled to a
stop, I was alarmed to see that my lorry was still turning in my direction.
The steering lock applied only to the steering and not the ignition switch,
and sand must have entered the lock and caused it to jam. I have never
crawled on my hands and knees so fast in my life.

Booby trap
Returning from one of my deliveries, I stopped about five miles from el
Adem for a ‘comfort’ stop, and as I looked at my rear tyres, I saw a large
stone jammed between the twin tyres. As this is fatal to leave a stone
between the tyres for fear of bursting both tyres, I fetched my long tyre
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lever and prised the stone out. I picked the stone up from the ground and
just threw it on to the sand on the side of the road. As I followed the
stones path, I saw that it was going to land among some ‘booby trap’
hand grenades that had been left by the retreating Italian troops. These
grenades are simple devices, about the size of a child’s small metal
moneybox and filled with small lead shot ranging from 1mm to 4 mm.
They were placed at intervals along side the road and were intended to
disable any troops marching on this route.
These grenades had been placed at intervals in groups of six to ten, and
all of the safety pins had been removed so that it only need a slight
movement to set them off.. Although I had tried to turn, the blast hit me on
the chest, legs and face and when the dust had settled it looked as if I
had fallen on to a bed of stinging nettles. My shirt and shorts were
peppered with holes, I had scores of pellets in my legs , chest and face.
Arriving back at camp I made my way to Sick Quarters and the Medical
Officer took two hours to remove the bulk of the shot. The whole of el
Adem was riddled with ‘booby’ traps, tool boxes which exploded when the
lids were lifted, fountain pens which blew off fingers when the cap was
removed, automatic pistols which fired backwards, the list was never
ending.
I had been away from the U.K. for four months and there was no sign of
any mail coming through, and this did very little for morale. I found out
later that I should have been posted to Khartoum, but in view of the desert
war, this was changed to North Africa. When my fiancé had enquired
from the Air Ministry, she was told “ we regret to advise you that this
airman cannot be traced”.

Being attacked
However, on 15th March 1941, The Luftwaffe decided to pay el Adem a
visit and by now, the aerodrome was being used by most of the
squadrons and ancillary units engaged in the war. As the first bombs
dropped on the airfield, we dressed and then removed our lorries from
outside our hut to an area about six hundred yards away. We walked
about four hundred yards away from the lorries and then watched as the
hangars and the planes were being blown up.
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Our anti-aircraft defences were put out of action on the first run and as the
German planes flew over at about five hundred feet, I saw the first signs
of the “Bomb Happy” syndrome. One of our men got up and emptied his
rifle at them. He stood no chance of doing any damage, but as he said,
he felt that he was doing something to get his own back. On the next run
in, the tail gunner let off a burst of fire within twenty-five yards of us and in
the bright moonlight, we all ran away from this spot. The raid was over in
an hour and when we returned to our hut, we found that it had suffered a
direct hit and one wall was demolished and the inside was complete
chaos. We slept in our clothes under our lorries for the rest of the night
and in the morning we found that the only kit we had, we were wearing,
everything else was destroyed. I was annoyed because I had lost a
camera and all of my photos (my uniform could be replaced) and because
I never kept much money in my wallet, I had about three weeks pay
tucked away in my kit bag. It was now so much paper ash.
For the next week we were kept busy from dawn to dusk replacing stores
and getting the station in working condition again. Because our hut was
no longer safe, we had to sleep in the hills about two miles away.
However, we were rewarded with a consignment of mail from the U.K.
dating back to the time we left in November. We were unable to tell our
relatives of our conditions or where we were but at least we could tell
them that we were alive. By coincidence, our letters were arriving back in
the U.K.
With the arrival of the Afrika Korps, the war was beginning to deteriorate
due to the long lines of communication and it was decided by the High
Command to remove as much equipment as possible to a safer area in
the event of having to withdraw. Unfortunately, there were only four really
safe areas from Tunis to Alexandria, and once a withdrawal started, a lot
of distance would be covered before any positions could be held.
With the coming of the mail, my C.O. was advised that I had taken a trade
test for re-mustering to fitter M.T. in the U.K. but my records had been
destroyed and would he arrange a further test . A test was arranged by
the M.T. Sergeant, who had ‘doctored’ three of our lorries and left me to
get them running again. This proved to be no problem because I had
been helping out in the service dept for some time.
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My next trip was to Barce, fairly near the front line, in order to load up with
an Albian ambulance and a Bedford pick-up, both of which were
unserviceable. Having loaded up the two vehicles and securely chained
them to the trailer, I set off on the return journey. Several steep hills
almost stopped the lorry but I eventually reached Derna, and I tried to
climb the escarpment. The road had 13 hairpin bends and rose to a height
of 1100 feet. The lorry failed to reach the first hairpin bend, so I hitched a
lift to a Canadian Army Depot and obtained assistance for a tow to the
top.
The driver was using a ten-ton Chevrolet truck with an auxiliary 4-wheel
drive and fitting two chains to my front axle, we set off to the top of the
escarpment. I have never had such a hair-raising journey in my life and
going around, the hairpin bends I was using full right lock on a left-hand
hairpin in order to prevent the trailer wheels from going over the side. The
front of the lorry was being literally dragged around the bends. The only
barrier was a verge about twelve inches wide and about six inches high.
My colleague who was the lookout for the journey was a physical wreck by
the time we got to the top. When we finally returned to base, the disabled
lorries were returned to the Light Repair Unit.

Withdrawal
The following day, we are told of the programme for any withdrawal. The
two Commer high-loading artics and my Ford artic would each have a
large crate securely chained to the trailers and we would then position our
vehicles next to the appropriate stores, and when the order came to
‘withdraw’, the cases would be loaded and we would then proceed to
Sollum in Egypt as quickly as possible. I suggested that we might take
half of the stores to Sollum immediately, and return for the rest when the
order came to move. This was too simple, and because I was only a
Leading Aircraftsman, what did I know about it anyway.
When the order came to move seven days later, everything was just
thrown into the cases and the ends of the cases sealed and the three of
us departed. When we reached the main Tobruk-Sollum road (it was only
wide enough for one line of traffic in each direction) it looked as if
everyone was going on holiday to the seaside. The road was jammed
with traffic and on several occasions our convoy was forced off the road
by other lorries, which were racing to get away from the front line.
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Fortunately the sand was quite firm, and we came to no harm. We
managed to get to our unit at the base of the hill at Sollum and our cases
were removed. After a meal, we were told that the Indian Regiment had
held the Afrika Korps back at el Adem and that we had to go back and get
another load. We made the trip back to el Adem with great difficulty, and
everyone told us that we were going the wrong way. We loaded the crates
on to the trailers, and I wanted to put the crates to the outsides of the
trailer and put the stock of tyres between the two rows of crates, but the
Stores Officer in charge insisted that the tyres were put on the outside to
‘protect’ the goods inside the crates. Unfortunately, the tyres fell over the
side and some of the ropes were broken and the tyres fell away from the
trailer. We did not have the time or the inclination to go and look for them.
As we left el Adem at 11.30pm, the army were blowing up all stores and
equipment left behind, and the German army were shelling the
aerodrome. We left in the moonlight with just our ‘pepper-pot’ side lamps
on, and the Indian rear-guard were digging in on the road to Tobruk. On
reaching the main road, our journey was much worse than before. Not
only was it a case of every man for himself, but the Luftwaffe night
fighters were having a go as well. During the one hundred miles to
Sollum what had started out as a withdrawal, now turned into a rout.

No rations
We were pushed off the road on many occasions, and on some of these
times we just rested up to ease the fatigue of driving with side-lamps and
the fear of being hit by the fighters. We suddenly realised that the only
rations we were carrying was a small tin of corned beef and two small
packets of hard-tack biscuits and a water bottle of warm water. Normally
we would have had a ‘chargo’ (a canvas bag, about a gallon capacity and
being porous, it would cool the water as it evaporated, even in the hottest
temperature). Now all we had was a quart of tepid water in our water
bottles. It was 5 am when we finally descended the hill to the foot of
Sollum and it was a further hour before we reached the site of our unit,
only to find that they had moved further east., and now we were on our
own with no food and very little water.
After a short rest we decided to move on in the hope that we could catch
them up during the day. We asked several units on the way if they had
any rations to spare but we found they were in the same position as
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ourselves. We topped up the radiators with seawater and carried on
eastwards. By mid-day, we had travelled as far as Sidi Barani and we
were able to top up our water bottles with water from a water hole and
hoped that the water was good.
Our nightmares were just beginning, and soon punctures started to
become a nuisance. Our spares were used up and the road was now like
a rough track where all the heavy vehicles had torn the surface to shreds.
We were travelling about ten miles in every hour and then a fan belt broke
on one of the Commer artics, and the engine over-heated and the battery
ran flat. I put the tow cable on the back of my trailer and towed the
Commer for the rest of the day. We found a spot off the road and I cut up
some narrow strips from an inner tube and put it on the crankshaft pulley
and the water pump pulley and that would keep the engine cool. I
removed the discharged battery and taking it to the other Commer,
started this engine and keeping it running at a fast tick-over, I removed
the battery and replaced it with the discharged one. After half an hour,
the battery was charged enough to enable the engine to start next day. I
then fitted the charged battery to the lorry without a working generator.
This was our third day without food and only a meagre ration of water and
the outside temperature is rising to the nineties. The fourth day was a
repeat of the others and we were beginning to hallucinate over our
predicament. The road was running alongside the sea and we decided to
have a dip and freshen up; there was not a lot we could do until the lorries
had cooled down, and it gave us a chance to change the battery once
again. We had passed Mersa Matruh and still no sign of our unit.
Some Military Police came by and asked us where we were going.
“Anywhere away from those bloody 109’s and we are trying to find our
unit”. They told us our unit was about thirty miles further on and they
gave us a packet of hard-tack biscuits each and some fresh water, but we
were so exhausted that we just parked up and slept until dawn. By
lunchtime we crawled into our unit , hungry, thirsty and lightheaded. We
were taken to sick quarters and given fluids and some food for the next
three days.
By the time we were fit for work, it was time to move again and we moved
back to Burg el Arab, the place we started from four months before and
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we heard that the British army had held the Afrika Korps at a place called
Bir Hakiem.
The temperature was now one hundred degrees and two of us travelled to
Cairo to pick up some essential stores for our aircraft. On the return
journey, we stopped at a small café and bought some melons to quench
our thirst. Little did we know that they had been grown by the side of the
sweet-water canal and threaded with a woollen thread through the stem to
feed by capillary action. These canals run through the low lying
countryside of Egypt and that anyone falling into the canal, must be
inoculated immediately, because it is more polluted than the River
Ganges in India and we had eaten these melons!
Within forty-eight hours we were admitted to Station Sick Quarters with
dysentery. My ten stone, ten pound weight dropped to under eight stones
in the days we were in sick quarters and I felt absolutely terrible.
Unfortunately in the Services on active duty, if you can breathe unaided,
you can get up out of bed, and if you can salute, you are fit for light duties,
and within three weeks we were back on full duties.

Getting burnt
My lorry had developed a petrol pump problem and would stop pumping if
the engine was left ticking over at low speed. The linkage in the pump
had worn and it needed to be replaced. I was sent to the local railway
station to collect a load of spares and a crane came to lift the crates from
the railway wagon to my trailer. The driver had never operated a crane
before, and was keeping the engine running at a fast tick-over and then
switching on the controls, with the result that the crates were jerked out of
the wagon and dropped heavily on to my trailer.
Not only was it damaging to the contents of the crates, it was causing
‘arcing’ at the control contacts. I suggested that I should operate the
crane and he would move my lorry along the track as needed. I warned
him not to let the engine tick over. Just as we finished, this man was going
to move my lorry away from the site, when a colleague came to talk to him
and instead of switching off the engine, he kept it running and the
carburettor dried out.
At the time I was only wearing a pair of shorts, socks and shoes, so I lifted
the bonnet, removed the air filter and poured some petrol from my ‘jerry
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can’ into my mess tin (about two pints) and sitting on the radiator with my
legs each side of the ‘V8’ engine, I poured a little of the petrol down into
the carburettor. I then told the driver to put his foot right down on the
accelerator, press the starter button and when the engine began to start
gently ease the accelerator back until the engine was running at a fast tick
over, then he could switch off and I would get out from under the bonnet.
The engine started and raced to full ‘revs ‘ and the driver was so
surprised, he forgot to take his foot off the accelerator and the engine
died, I poured a little petrol in to the carburettor before the engine stopped
turning but the engine back-fired and ignited the petrol in the mess tin and
because the tin was getting hot, I threw it out over the front wing. By
throwing the tin out, the burning petrol flowed over the tin and dropped on
to my right leg, shorts and sock so I jumped out of the engine
compartment and tried to put out the flames on my leg., but I only
managed to burn my hands as well.
Meanwhile, my leg was still alight and the pain was very severe. I
remembered that my ground sheet was in the cab of my lorry so I quickly
wrapped it around the leg and put the fire out, but now I could hardly
stand. The fire in the engine compartment had put itself out but because
the ignition wires were burnt, it would not start. The other driver
immobilised my lorry and helped me up into the crane and drove me back
to sick quarters, where the Medical Officer diagnosed second and third
degree burns and said that I would have to go to hospital for treatment.
Tannic acid jelly was placed over the burns and this should have dried
within one minute but ten minutes later, it was still fluid, and because the
Ambulance train was due from the front line within a short time, the strips
of bandage were placed over the jelly, lots of cotton wool, and the leg
bandaged ready for the trip to hospital. A label was attached to my shirt,
giving details of the treatment, my toilet kit collected from my tent and
then back to the railway station to wait for the train.

Hospitalisation
The train arrived from the front with all of the casualties from a badly
organised attack and on the journey to a base hospital, an orderly would
check to make sure that we were alright. There was no room for me at
the hospital at Alexandria, so I was told that we would try the next
hospital, halfway to Cairo. These extra journeys were not run to a
timetable and it meant sleeping in the train until we could get on the train
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to our next destination. There was no room at the next hospital and the
same at Cairo.
I finally got on the train to a hospital, half way to Luxor, four days after the
accident and my dressings had not been changed. The hospital was a
large tented hospital with twelve beds and a small office for the nurses in
each tent. A tarpaulin was on the floor of sand, and every bed was
equipped with a mosquito net and very essential too.
The next morning, the Sister came in to remove the dressing and we
found that the cotton strips placed on the Tannic Acid Jelly had stuck very
securely to the burns. A saline solution was applied to the dressings, and
when I saw my leg, I almost fainted. It looked like the skin on a Vampire
who had been burnt in a horror movie. Some large blisters the size of
hen’s eggs, big lumps of black flesh and large areas of bare flesh where
the burnt skin had come off with the dressing, and the whole lot had
turned septic.
After cleaning the wound, which was an area of
approximately nine inches by seven inches, cod liver oil was used as
dressing, and masses of cotton wool was wound around and then the
bandages. A pillow was placed under the leg and a metal frame over the
top to prevent any contact.
It is now early May and the hot Khamsin winds are blowing from the
Sahara and the temperature is now 105 degrees. The Nursing Sisters are
working twelve-hour shifts, and we are receiving casualties from the
desert and Greece and Crete who are now being evacuated. Our war is
going very badly everywhere.
I was beginning to get very depressed with my misfortune and thinking
“Why me?” until a young Australian Gunner was put in the bed next to me.
His left leg had been blown off close to his thigh, and he had been put in
traction in order to stretch enough flesh to seal off the wound. His left arm
was broken, his right wrist broken and he had a very deep cut across his
buttocks from the shrapnel when his gun received a direct hit and he was
the only survivor. I felt very humble and said “Why him?”
My leg was being dressed daily and the infection was getting worse, so
the Medical Officer decided to slough off the dead skin and give the
wound chance to heal. This was carried out on my bed without any
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anaesthetic except for a pain-killing injection after event. The smell of fish
was beginning to creep around the ward.
When the infection began to subside the M.O. decided that it was time for
some exercise on the leg, and he would hold my ankle and tell me to push
against him. The torture began when he decided to push against my
ankle and force my knee to bend even further. This treatment was carried
several times a day by the nurses and after four weeks in bed I was told I
should get up and start to walk. A pair of shorts were brought to me, and
when I put my leg over the side of the bed for the first time, my shriek of
pain brought the Sister running in to see if I had fallen off the bed. It was
caused by the circulation starting after the long period of inactivity and it
was fifteen minutes before I could keep my leg over the bed. My first walk
with the aid of a stick and a walking patient, was like a marathon. I had to
stop every few yards and I was thankful when I reached the Canteen.
Although my leg had not healed, I was discharged after six weeks, and
told to make my way back to my unit, needing to change three trains and
then a ride in a pick-up back to camp. My leg was kept bandaged for
another three months and the first day the bandages were removed the
new flesh became sunburnt and it had to be kept covered for another
couple of months.
On my return to my unit, I picked up another load of mail, and I was
pleased to hear that my mail to the family had been arriving regularly,
several with blue pencil deletions. The Censor had been busy.

Promotion
It was confirmed that my remustering to Fitter-Mechanical Transport had
been approved and I would now be transferred to the workshops, and
also that the effective date would be backdated to the time I took my
practical test in the U.K. Two days later I heard that I had been promoted
to Corporal and that was also backdated to the time I arrived at my unit in
January. A very nice pay rise and all backdated. It was a pity that there
were no shops on the desert to spend the money on.
Although I was on light duty, and my leg still bandaged, I was given the
job of building a Ford V8 engine completely from spare parts ordered
against the vehicles we had in our fleet. The Meadows engine driving the
generator had “blown up” and a replacement was unavailable, so that the
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Signals dept who used this plant had to rely on low power 24-volt system
for their signalling equipment and their range was limited. Because
complete engines were only supplied to lorries and the old unit had to be
returned for reconditioning, there was no other way to get a new engine
other than “fiddling” the parts for our existing lorries.
Unfortunately, although we had about twelve Ford lorries, the engines
were not all of the same type, and a lot of modifications had to be carried
out to make the parts fit. In order to ‘run’ the engine in, I took the engine
out of one of our lorries and put the rebuilt unit in and ran it around the
camp for several days. When I was satisfied that the engine had been
run in, it was then removed and the original engine refitted to the lorry. It
was then a simple matter to make up the brackets and fit the engine to
the generating plant, and the Signals dept were operating to full efficiency
again.

New posting: Kasfarit
During the middle of August, I was told that I was being posted to the
largest R.A.F. unit in the Middle East, where all of the aeroplanes coming
in from America were being re-assembled. This was Kafarit, beside the
Great Bitter Lake on the Suez Canal. They were assembled in America
and flown and tested and then dismantled, put into crates, and then
shipped out to the Middle East. All the major servicing and modifications
were carried out there, and they had a large fleet of lorries and cranes.
On arrival, I was surprised to see that the Sergeant in charge was a
Corporal ‘Fitter General’ when I was in Horsham. Because of the
shortage of M.T. Fitters (a new trade in the R.A.F. hence my rapid
promotion) this Sergeant had been seconded from the Aircraft dept to the
Transport Section. The M.T. Officer was an Aircraft Engineer who had
blotted his copybook by signing an aircraft fit to fly in order that his friends
could go to Cairo for the weekend and “test” it. Unfortunately, the plane’s
brakes were faulty and the pilot ran out of runway and had to swerve to
prevent running into the boundary fence and damaged the nose undercarriage on the Boston. For his sins, the Flight Lieutenant was transferred
to Transport in disgrace.
There were about fifty mechanics and fitters in the M.T, Section, and it
was my job to supervise the mechanics and the Sergeant would be
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responsible for the paper-work After a few weeks, we were moved to a
very large workshop, where the various departments could be separated
into, welding, diesel, electrical, major repairs and servicing. The new
workshop was large enough to have 4 rows of lorries inside and every day
the M.T. Officer would walk around the workshop, followed by the
Sergeant and myself, and he would note every vehicle by registration
number and it’s fault in a notebook and enquire what was being done
about it.
He would ask how many lorries were “V.O.R.” (vehicle off road) and then
he would go back to his office and record everything in a big diary. On
Monday mornings at 10am, the Commanding Officer would carry out his
inspection, accompanied by the Adjutant, the Orderly Room Senior
N.C.O., the M.T. Officer, my Sergeant and myself. Freshly laundered
Khaki shirts and shorts must be worn, and again the C.O. would ask- “
Why have we more lorries in this section than the other one, why are
there more of this make in the workshops?”

Another promotion
The number of lorries had now increased to eighty lorries and nine
cranes, and the Sergeant had been promoted to Flight Sergeant and
again I was promoted, now to Sergeant. This Station was run on peacetime systems, and although the Sergeants Mess was a big improvement
on my living conditions, I suddenly realised how the Colonial Servicemen
lived. Freshly laundered uniforms needed to be worn every day in the
mess, the correct ‘pecking order’ for the seating positions, the Station
Warrant Officer who was treated like God. Little did they realise that the
Luftwaffe were only fifty flying miles away. Aero engines were being run
on test twenty-four hours a day. We had at least twenty lorries in our
workshops every day for repair, and our floor was kept as clean as a new
pin by the native labourers.
One day I had to go to Cairo with fifteen drivers and two storekeepers to
collect new lorries and stores for the Station, so we arrived at the Tura
Caves where all the stores were kept in underground passages, and
leaving three drivers and the two storekeepers to load the lorries, the rest
of us went into Cairo for the night. I went to the W.O and Sergeants Club
and found a small Pension to stay for the night, the others found their own
accommodation nearby.
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We left the following evening at about 8 pm with fifteen new Chevrolet
three-ton lorries that had been assembled in Rhodesia by native labour,
and we arrived back at base at about midnight. In order to keep all the
cranes working, we kept one deliberately unserviceable, because we
found that three of them were only being used about four hours a day. By
making three hangars share two cranes, there was no panic, when one
crane had to be brought in for repair or servicing, We could always take a
part off the one coming in to get the other crane serviceable!

Although our living quarters were in brick built huts, the local bed bugs
took up residence and were a nuisance. Frequent spraying of the walls
with paraffin kept them at bay for a short time, but like the poor, they were
always with us.

Problems and solutions
We now had over sixty fitters working in the workshop, including about ten
from Palestine, some of whom tried to use the old expression, “ I do not
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speak English very well, and I do not know English lorries. We have
German lorries in Palestine”. I was having particular trouble with one
fitter, who always seemed to be unable to understand. Perhaps it was
because he was twice as old as I was at the time, but I had the stripes on
my arm and he did not. On one Monday morning, before the C.O.’s
inspection, this man said that he could not get the timing right on a
Crossley lorry, so I told him to take the magneto off, and move the vernier
coupling around until the timing was correct. He said that he had tried but
it made no difference, and I was so annoyed, that I told him to remover
the magneto again and that I would do the timing.
I sat on the passengers seat, bent down and adjusted the timing and then
told him to fit the securing straps. Little did I know that he had wiped his
hands on the seat and left a ‘blob’ of grease just where I had sat down,
and during the C.O.’s Inspection I had my back to him, so he called me
over to him and gave me a dressing down for having dirty shorts on. My
M.T. Officer then pitched in and told me to go back to my room and put
some clean clothes on and report to him on my return. I got another telling
off on my return, and he did not want to know how the grease got on the
shorts in the first place. I saw the smirk on the fitter’s face when I returned
to the shop floor, and I realised that we had a troublemaker in our midst.
On another occasion, this man “accidentally” knocked a water pump off
the workbench on to my foot, splitting the nail and later causing me to be
admitted to sick quarters for a week with a septic in-growing toenail. I
had been having problems with septic sores, small pimples turning into
boils and any slight cut becoming infected and the M.O. diagnosed a mild
case of septicaemia.
We had our first accident on the runway during October, when a pilot was
taking off in a new Warhawk and some of the native labourers decided to
trundle some forty five gallon steel drums across the runway, without
looking to see if any planes were taking off. The pilot had not yet reached
flying speed, but he decided to lift off rather than crash into them, and
although he passed them by about ten yards, the plane stalled and
dropped on to the runway, damaging one landing gear and the plane
pivoted on the other leg before landing on its nose. The pilot jumped out
and ran for about fifty yards before he collapsed. He was unconscious for
two days although he was uninjured in the crash.

48

One Man's War

Joe Nethercott

Hospital again
A few weeks later I was taken ill, and was admitted to sick quarters with
what the M.O. thought was malaria, and who then pumped large
quantities of quinine into me, without having any improvement. One of
the orderlies suddenly discovered that the whites of my eyes had turned
yellow and that I now had jaundice. I was transferred to the Hospital at
Ismalia. This was an army hospital and I was the only R.A.F. man in the
ward.
After two weeks I was discharged and my clothes were brought to me, but
instead of my new shirt and long khaki drill trousers, (made to measure by
the camp tailor), I now had some army trousers and a course shirt and
army hob nailed boots. Army trousers have two small belts at the waist
and my new trousers had the Officer type buckles, The shirt was a fine
cotton pleated shirt with my Sergeants stripes sewn on, and all airmen
wore shoes on the desert unless they were on special duties, where our
own type of boots were supplied. Obviously, when I arrived at hospital, I
was too ill to take any notice of what was going on, so I complained and I
was told that I would have to stay a further two or three days if I wanted it
sorted out and I would have to go out into a tent outside the ward. The
conditions in the hospital were far from satisfactory, so I left and
complained to my Adjutant on my return, but nothing could be done. I had
to get another pair of trousers made and I bought a new shirt on my next
trip to Cairo. The boots were exchanged by the Sergeant in charge of the
clothing stores ‘unofficially’.
Christmas arrived and as usual, the Officers and senior N.C.O.’s waited
on the other ranks for Christmas dinner. It is the one day of the year
when they can be rude and cheeky to the ‘superiors’ without being
punished for it.

More problems
We were now having trouble with the Rhodesian built Chevrolet lorries. It
was difficult to get into gear with the vehicle stationary and a bad vibration
developed at speeds over twenty miles per hour. When the engine and
gearbox were removed, it was found that the spigot bearing between the
engine and gearbox had collapsed and because this part was not a
complete bearing, but just a cage of rollers using the crankshaft as the
outer cone, and the primary shaft in the gearbox as the inner cone, when
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the bearing collapsed it damaged these items so badly that replacements
were required.
We placed orders for the necessary parts but after several weeks we
were told that because they were a new vehicle to the R.A.F., no spares
were available. By now, we had ten of these lorries unserviceable and
were desperate for vehicles. Having ten lorries listed as ‘V.O.R. everyday
for any length of time was a reflection on the efficiency of the workshops,
and then having my M.T. Officer asking if we have any news of spares on
each daily inspection did not do my temper much good.
I went to the Sergeant in charge of the machine shop and asked if he had
a good enough lathe to be able to machine the crankshaft for me, and he
replied that they could machine anything, so I suggested that he
machined the crankshaft to enable me to fit a Ford Spigot bearing, and he
could machine the primary shaft and shrink a sleeve over to fit the inside
of the bearing.
He pointed out that this would be an unofficial
modification, and my rank was not high enough to authorise this. I knew
that if I asked my M.T. Officer, he would say that I would have to prepare
drawings, give estimates of costs and then he would put it to H.Q. Middle
East for approval. The war would be over by that time and these vehicles
had hardly travelled three thousand miles.
I went back to the Sergeant a couple of days later and asked if he would
machine the crankshaft to one and half inches, plus or minus zero, and
when the new bearings were supplied, we could fit a sleeve to the correct
size and we could do the same for the primary shaft and machine the
bush to 0.625” (I did not tell him that these were the sizes of the Ford
spigot bearing) In this way we would save time when the parts came. He
said that if I gave him an order for the repair of these parts, he could do it
for me. I collected the crankshaft and the primary shaft 2 days later, and
after the daily inspection, I told the Corporal in charge of that section to
get the engine and gearbox assembled and that I would supply the
bearing later, and that he had to keep quiet about it.
When the night shift came on at 8 pm, I told them to get another
Chevrolet in, take the engine and gear box out and steam clean
everything and as soon as the other team had put the engine and gearbox
back in the first lorry and tested it, they had to put the second one back in
its place The following morning I was pleased to see that the first lorry had
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been sent to “Movements” so I obtained the log Book and wrote in it in
Red Ink, “The crankshaft of this vehicle has been machined to one and
half inches, the primary shaft machined and a sleeve fitted and welded,
and machined to 0..625”and a Ford Spigot bearing fitted. Part No
…………. No replacement parts were available for this repair, ref letter
…………. Re H.Q.M.E letter, ref…… dated……. This vehicle to be kept
on local runs for first 500 miles”.. and then signed and dated the entry.

Officer trouble
For three days on the daily inspection our M.T. Officer would check the
vehicles and on the third day, he retraced his steps and said, “ Funny, I
have the last two figures of the registration as five three, yet they are
three five” I replied that ‘five three was out on the road and this was the
second one in. He said that he was unaware that the spares had come
through, so I had to tell him what I had done and that the Ford bearing
was completely sealed and greased and worked efficiently on a Ford. He
went red in the face, ordered me into his office, and asked me what did I
think I was doing, carrying out an unofficial modification.
He looked up the ‘Bible’, Kings Rules and Regulations and did I realise
that if anything went wrong, the engine could be destroyed, and so it went
on. I then asked for the logbook to be brought in and showed him the
entry. I pointed out that the Station was desperately short of transport
and that if this modification worked, we could repair all of the rest of the
Chevrolets very quickly and we would know that there would be no further
trouble with them.
This part was far superior to the original part and if the worst came to the
worst, it would do no more damage than had been caused with the
original bearing and all that would be lost was the few hours dismantling
and re-assembling less the use we had from the lorry when it was
running. I was then told to consider myself under ‘open arrest’ until he
had been to Headquarters and tried to get the ‘mess’ sorted out with the
Senior M.T. Engineer Officer, and that I should prepare myself for a Court
Martial. Cairo was ninety miles away, the German army had made
another attack and had now captured Tobruk and I was being punished
for trying to get some desperately needed transport serviceable.
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I left his office feeling very angry and frustrated, and we were told that our
army had held the German army at el Alemein. This was a very small
village near the coast but thirty miles south was the Quattara Depression,
a large area below sea level and impossible to pass except for a camel.
All the other advances were made possible by being able to out-flank the
opposition but here it was just a narrow strip that could be mined and
defended, especially as the enemy supply lines were at full stretch. At
nine pm. I was summoned to the Officers Mess to report to my M.T.
Officer. I was taken to the interview room and after looking at some
papers,, he looked up and said that he had reported my ‘crime’ to the
Senior Engineer, and that I had acted on my own without authority from
anyone, but he had pleaded for me because I was young and eager to get
the war over as quickly as possible, and that I had let my enthusiasm rule
my head.. After half an hour of this, he said that his pleas on my behalf
had borne fruit and that nothing should be done for the time being.
The vehicle had to be taken off local runs and put on the daily Cairo run
instead. If it stood up to this, a second vehicle could be modified and if
this proved all right, H.Q. would arrange for all crankshafts and first
motion shafts to be modified in Cairo. I was warned to toe the line in
future., and I should not attempt to carry out any further modifications in
future without consulting him and getting his approval first in writing. I
asked him, had I asked for his permission to carry out the first
modification, would he have given it. I received the answer I had
expected, “NO”.
For the next month, every time I had a problem with a lorry that officially
was not my job, I would approach the Warrant Officer who then
approached the Officer. These jobs were normally sorted out before they
got to this level, so once again I was called in to the office to explain. I
asked for certain passages of “Kings Rules” to be read out to me, the
ones outlining my responsibilities etc and to refer certain problems to my
Officer. “ So you are a bloody Barrack Room Lawyer now, are you?” my
Officer shouted at me. “ No sir, but you did quote me K.R.R.’s a short time
ago, and because I was advised to toe the line, I thought that it would be
wise to read all the sections applicable to me and my position.” “I think
you are treading on very thin ice Sergeant, but I think that you have learnt
your lesson” and with that I was dismissed.
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Mail and the censor
Mail was coming through fairly regularly, and with all that had happened
recently, the tone in my letters may have given my feelings away, and the
Censor Officer requested my presence at his office. He had my most
recent letter to my fiancé in his hand and he thought that I was giving my
feelings away too strongly. I pointed out that I thought that the Censors
job was to read letters vertically and not to read them word for word and in
that way they would only pick out words that could be of use to an enemy.
He said that letters like mine would not help the morale of the civilians
back home in the U.K. I said that the reasons for me writing like that did
help my morale much either. However, after much discussion, I decided
to re-write the letter, and after that my letters always started, ‘the three of
us together again, ‘you, me and the Censor’.” Often when the Censor
saw me he would say, “Well, when are we going to be together again?”
Our war was not going at all well, the German army under General
Rommel was attacking our front line frequently and the local Egyptians
were getting to the state of demonstrating at our Headquarters and on
one occasion when I was driving through Cairo, I had stones thrown at my
lorry. Headquarters were now preparing to evacuate to Palestine, and
many unimportant papers were being burnt. A new General had been
appointed to the Eighth Army as the desert army had been re-named and
he had made it clear to the troops that we were not going to retreat again.
The first thing he did, was to send a tank and three armoured cars to the
King of Egypt’s Palace and force him to, dissolve his Parliament and
install a Government, sympathetic to the British cause.
There had been a Treaty in existence where the British troops would go to
the aid of Egypt if they were attacked and he required the co-operation of
Egypt in return. This was carried out immediately and General
Montgomery took charge of all operations on the desert. He visited all
front line units to give them a pep talk and from then on, all Commanding
Officers had to give their men a daily bulletin on the state of the war and
where they would be when the main attack took place. The morale of the
troops was now higher than at any time of the war.
I think I was beginning to get a bit homesick, especially when a couple of
my pals received ‘Dear John’ letters from their wives or girl friends, saying
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that they had found someone else. That was the signal for them to go on
the binge of a lifetime.

On not becoming a pilot
It was then that I thought that I would like to train as a Fighter Pilot and be
able to do something constructive in the war. I found out that the R.A.F.
were no longer sending candidates direct to Canada, Rhodesia or
America for training until they had completed forty hours of ‘air
familiarisation’. I was issued with a Log Book and because we had so
many aeroplanes being tested every day, it was easy for me to go on any
test flight in order to get my ‘hours’ in without having to book ahead.
On every flight, my time was logged in the logbook, and one day I
approached one of the test pilots in the mess, an Irishman who had flown
Gladiators in Malta and Greece and had refused promotion because he
was mad enough to bend the rules and he did not want to be responsible
for other pilots. He called me all the idiots on Gods earth and told me to
keep my feet on the ground, anyone wanting to fly, did not have the
intelligence to do it. However, he did take me up on several short trips and
one day he took me up on a final four-hour trip. I had done about twenty
hours at the time and at eight thousand feet, ‘Paddy’ told me that he was
going into a dive and would pullout at fifteen hundred feet. As we pulled
out of the dive, the red mist came before my eyes and I blacked out, and I
recovered just as we were about to land. When I returned to the flight
office, Paddy handed me back my log-book and he had written in red ink,
“Student blacked out at 3 “G”, and smiled as he said “ I told you that you
should not learn to fly”. He probably saved my life, but I was very
disappointed and I am sure that it was much more than 3 “G”
I was becoming disenchanted with ‘base Station’ life and I finally
volunteered for service on the Western Desert or Malta. My M.T. Officer
wanted to know why I wanted to go there , away from the comforts of the
base, and he said that I should apply for a ‘Short Service Commission’. I
told him that I wanted to do something useful for the war effort instead of
pushing paper around to get things done. He wanted to go back to aeroengine engineering and that I would take over in his place. I refused
because I would have been worse off financially, and also I had
discovered that the W.O. was blaming me for problems not of my making.
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I received a posting to a reconnaissance Flight on the desert within seven
days.
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